
 
 

Council 

Members of the council are hereby summoned to attend the 
meeting of the council to be held in the  

council chamber, City Hall, St Peters Street, Norwich, NR2 1NH 
on 

Tuesday, 24 November 2015 
 

19:30 
 

Agenda 

  
  

 Page nos  

1 Lord Mayor's announcements 
 
 

 

      

2 Declarations of interest 
(Please note that it is the responsibility of individual 
members to declare an interest prior to the item if they arrive 
late for the meeting) 
 

 

      

3 Questions from the public 
 
 

 

      

4 Petitions 
 
 

 

      

5 Minutes 

Purpose - To agree the accuracy of the minutes of the 
meeting held on 29 September 2015 

 

 

9 - 34 

6 Questions to cabinet members / committee chairs 

(A printed copy of the quesiotns and replies will be available 
at the meeting) 
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7 Greater Norwich Growth Programme 2016-17 

Purpose - To consider the greater Norwich growth 
programme 2016-7 and the inclusion of the city council 
projects in the draft capital programme for 2016-7 which will 
be submitted to cabinet and council for approval in February 
2016. 

 

 

35 - 48 

8 Motion - Trade Union Bill 

Proposed by Councillor Grahame and seconded by 
Councillor Waters 
 
The government’s Trade Union Bill would affect this council’s 
relationship with our trade unions and with our workforce as 
a whole. 
 
Payroll administration of membership dues and facility time - 
as negotiated with our trade unions - suits our needs and 
supports our staff. 
 
New rules restricting strikes and pickets remove unions’ 
ability to protest against changes that will affect them. The 
40% mandate required far exceeds the mandate of this 
government to make such a law which will impact on many 
people’s lives. 
 
Council RESOLVES:-  
 
1) to lobby government to enable facility time and payroll 
deductions for Trade Union membership to continue  
 
2) to write to the Secretary of State and the Prime Minister 
stating its opposition to the unnecessary, anti-democratic 
and bureaucratic Trade Union Bill. 
 
3) if the bill becomes law, to:-  
 
a) ask cabinet to seek to continue its own locally agreed 
industrial relations strategy and take every measure possible 
to maintain its autonomy with regard to facility time and the 
continuing use of check-off 
 
b) call on Norfolk constabulary not to prioritise investigating 
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people for infringement of new laws such as those on 
picketing. 

 

 
9 Motion – Food Poverty and Food waste 

Proposed by Councillor Howard and seconded by Councillor 
Price  
 
In Norwich more than 7,000 children live in food poverty. 
Across the UK it is estimated that 180,000 tonnes of unsold 
food from supermarkets went to waste in 2014.  
 
The effects of childhood malnutrition can last a lifetime and 
put increased pressure on public services with significant 
cost to the taxpayer. 

Council RESOLVES to :-  
 
1) commend the work of the dedicated volunteers in Norwich 
who feed hundreds of people each week  
 
2) ask cabinet to :-  
 
a) raise awareness of the work of food redistribution 
organisations and the challenges they face through articles 
in Citizen magazine.  
 
b) learn from other successful food redistribution 
partnerships; for example those supported by Lambeth and 
Bristol councils.  
 
c) work in partnership with local organisations who have 
joined forces under the umbrella organisation Norwich Food 
Hub to tackle the joint problems of increased food poverty 
and the wasting of surplus food across the city, in order 
understand the many challenges they face and help them 
best achieve their objectives.  
 
d) help to build dialogue between the city’s large retailers 
and the new hub, to ensure the most effective redistribution 
of surplus food.  
 
e) work with Norfolk County Council, the Clinical 
Commissioning Group and other public bodies to find 
premises and funding to help local people who want to 
redistribute surplus food to those in need.  
 
f) work with Norfolk County Council to encourage all food 
retailers to sign up to a redistribution scheme in their area.  
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g) lobby DEFRA to introduce penalties for large retailers 
deliberately spoiling or wasting surplus food and to end the 
retail practice of rejecting food on purely cosmetic grounds. 

 

 
10 Motion – Housing 

 
Proposed by Councillor Harris and seconded by Councillor 
Woollard                                                                    
 
The YMCA report entitled ‘Uncertain Futures’ says the 
budget proposal to cut housing benefits for 18 to 21 year 
olds could leave thousands of vulnerable young people 
homeless. Young people are amongst the millions on low 
incomes - including many in work - relying on housing benefit 
to secure accommodation who will be severely impacted by 
proposals to cut benefits. 
 
Other proposals to extend ‘Right to Buy’ to housing 
association homes will undermine the finances of 
associations; affect their ability to build genuinely affordable 
housing while councils are forced to sell “high value” 
properties to fund the ‘Right to Buy’ extension, further 
depleting the supply of affordable housing. 
 
Council RESOLVES to write to the Secretary of State for 
Communities and Local Government to:- 

1) highlight its opposition to :- 
 
a) housing benefit cuts which will punish those in housing 
need 
 
b) the depletion of the stock of social housing through the 
extension of the right to buy and the forced sale of council 
housing 
 
2) ask for :- 
 
a) a massive increase in the supply of housing – including 
council housing – with proper security of tenure and 
genuinely affordable rents through a public sector house 
building programme, including empowering and resourcing 
local authorities to build housing directly 
 
b) regulation of private rented sector housing to improve its 
security and quality and review whether locally-led controls 
on private sector rent could deliver benefits for local housing 
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markets and reduce expenditure on housing benefit 

 

 
11 Motion – Climate change and fossil fuel 

 
Proposed by Councillor Schmierer and seconded by 
Councillor Raby                                                                    
 
The risk to both the planet and Norwich from climate change 
as a result of burning fossil fuels is very real. Ending Norwich 
City Council’s financial links to the fossil fuel industry would 
help it realise the goals outlined in its own 'Environmental 
Strategy'. 
 
Norwich City Council contributes to the Norfolk Pension fund 
which has £65,575,000 directly invested in fossil fuel based 
companies. The council therefore contributes to supporting 
the fossil fuel industry. 
 
Most fossil-fuel companies have shown considerable 
decreases in share price, e.g. BHP Billiton has fallen by over 
35% in the last year. 
 
Council therefore RESOLVES to:- 
 
1) ask cabinet to:-  
 
a) consider how best an ethical investment policy, which 
would include not investing in fossil fuel based companies, 
might be achieved and make appropriate recommendations 
to council for inclusion in the Treasury Management 
Strategy. 
 
b) engage with local businesses, community groups and 
other relevant organisations, including Fossil Free Norfolk 
and Transition Norwich, to explore the potential for 
supporting a more widespread move to a fossil fuel free 
future. 
 
c) call on the Norfolk Pension Fund to consider an ethical 
investment policy and a rapid divestment from fossil fuel 
based companies. 
 
2) write to the relevant ministers urging them to:- 
 
a) reverse policies that harm the fight against climate change 
(such as recent changes to Feed-In Tariffs and other 
subsidies for green energy, changes to planning policy and 
cuts to Green Deal Finance),  
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b) support the principles of fossil fuel divestment and stop 
subsidies to the fossil fuel industry, and advocate for all 
countries to commit to this during the COP21 global climate 
change negotiations later this year in Paris. 
 

 
12 Motion – Equality for mental health 

 
Proposed by Councillor Wright and seconded by Councillor 
Ackroyd 
 
Mental health services are often referred to as the 
‘Cinderella service’ and still suffer severe inequality 
compared with those for physical health.  
 
People with mental ill health often do not have equal access 
to treatment and services with 75% of people experiencing 
mental ill health not accessing any treatment at all. 
 
The recent open-letter from Norman Lamb MP, Alistair 
Campbell and Andrew Mitchell, along with leaders from the 
business, faith, culture and sport communities, called on 
Government to end the historic injustices in mental health 
and to consider the need for additional investment in mental 
health services. 
 
Council RESOLVES to: 
 
1) call on the Government to: 
 
a) formally welcome the calls from this cross-party and 
cross-society campaign and commit to take action to 
address inequalities in mental health services; 
 
b) commit to additional, dedicated funding for mental health 
services in the 2015 spending review. 
 
2) ask cabinet to ensure mental health and wellbeing receive 
the same billing and priority as physical health in the work 
the council does, recognising that positive steps have 
already been taken in this area. 
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Anton Bull 
Executive head of business relationship management and democracy 
 

For further information please contact: 

Andy Emms, democratic services manager 
t:   (01603) 212459 
e: andyemms@norwich.gov.uk   
 
Democratic services 
City Hall, Norwich, NR2 1NH 
www.norwich.gov.uk 
 
Date of publication: Monday, 16 November 2015 

 

Information for members of the public 
 

Members of the public and the media have the right to attend meetings of full 
council, the cabinet and committees except where confidential information or 
exempt information is likely to be disclosed, and the meeting is therefore held in 
private. 
 
For information about attending or speaking at meetings, please contact the 
committee officer above or refer to the council’s website  
 
 

 

If you would like this agenda in an alternative format, such as a 
larger or smaller font, audio or Braille, or in a different 
language, please contact the committee officer above. 
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MINUTES 
 

COUNCIL 
 
7.30pm – 10.35 pm 29 September 2015 
 
 
Present: Councillor Arthur (Lord Mayor), Beryl Blower (Sheriff), Councillors 

Ackroyd, Blunt, Bogelein, Boswell, Bradford, Bremner, Brociek-
Coulton, Button, Carlo, Coleshill, Driver, Grahame, Harris, Haynes, 
Henderson, Howard, Jones, Kendrick, Lubbock, Maxwell, Neale, 
Packer, Peek, Price, Raby, Ryan, Sands(M), Sands(S), Stonard,  
Thomas (VA), Thomas (VI), Waters and Wright 

 
Apologies: Councillors  Herries, Jackson, Manning, Schmierer and Woollard 
 
 
 
1. LORD MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
The Lord Mayor said that since the last meeting she had attended a poignant service 
in the war graves section of Earlham cemetery to commemorate VJ Day and met 
some of the men and women who continue to serve to protect our peace at the 
launch of Battle of Britain Week. 
 
She had been invited to the opening of the new student accommodation on Queens 
Road and together with the Sheriff, helped to open a new centre for 16-25 year olds 
with multiple disabilities at Norwich City College. 
 
She had opened a new Jessops store and a refurbished Quick Fit centre and 
attended the re-opening of the post office on Earlham Road. 
 
She had opened three events at the Forum – a festival of life; a festival of health and 
a particularly colourful and engaging multi-cultural festival which powerfully 
demonstrated the change in demographic in our city and the huge contribution that 
people from different cultures make to city life.  
 
She had attended two events at Bowthorpe; at a fun day she had met the organisers 
of the NEESA project, a not-for-profit voluntary community group for women and 
children and also attended a football match between Norfolk and Suffolk Fire 
Services. They were raising money for the charity called ‘It’s on the Ball’ which raises 
awareness and a better understanding of testicular cancer and offers practical help 
to those who have been diagnosed with it. 
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The noisiest event she had attended was when, together with the sheriff, saw the 
convoy of over 80 trucks driven by the East Coast Truckers, all of whom had given 
their time for free, taking children and young people with disabilities for a day out at 
Pleasurewood Hills. 
 
Finally, the Lord Mayor acknowledged some awards which the city and the city 
council had received.  Norwich in Bloom had received a number of awards including 
Gold award and the council’s events team had won the Norfolk Arts award for its 
hard work in delivering a number of outstanding events including the Radio 1 big 
weekend.  As there was a full agenda for this meeting she suggested that we hear 
more about these awards at the next full council meeting. 
 
2. LONG SERVICE AWARDS 
 
Councillor Driver, portfolio holder for neighbourhoods and community safety, 
commented on the contribution to the work of the council by former employee, 
Sue Thomas. 
 
Councillor Bremner, portfolio holder for environment and sustainable development 
commented on the contribution to the work for the council of former employee 
Sandra Hornagold. 
 
The Lord Mayor then presented Sue Thomas and Sandra Hornagold with long 
service awards. 
 
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
Julian Bell asked the leader of the council: 

“The Norwich Claimants Union had several meetings with Alan Waters to 
discuss setting up a Norwich based community shop. 
 
From the community-shop.co.uk website it appears that existing community 
shops (Barnsley) are being run with the access policy outlined below: 
 
'We want to help people on the cusp of food poverty, who are working hard to 
improve their lives. 
 
We offer good food at great prices, which eases pressure on family budgets. 
And our members sign up to tailored, professional development programmes, 
to kick-start positive change in their lives.' 
 
Will it be the case that a Norwich based community shop would be run on 
these lines requiring that people accessing this service show that they are 
making 'positive changes in their lives' and are signed up to a 'professional 
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development programme' – indeed, is the community shop project still going 
ahead?” 

Councillor Waters, leader of the council responded: 
“Norwich City Council recently adopted a new corporate plan for the period 
2015-2020. This contains a priority a fair city with the objective for Norwich to 
be a fair city where people are not socially, financially or digitally excluded and 
inequalities are reduced as much as possible. 
 
To support this objective, the council intends to work with residents and 
partners to deliver the following key actions over the next five years: 

• To reduce financial and social inequalities 
• To advocate for a living wage 
• To encourage digital inclusion so local people can take advantage of 

digital opportunities  
• To reduce fuel poverty through a programme of affordable warmth 

activities 
 
The intention is to widen the council’s current approach to financial inclusion 
with a number of new and continuing actions that should, directly or indirectly, 
contribute towards reducing inequality and supporting the wider prosperity 
and wellbeing of the city’s residents. 

One option being explored is the Community Shop model that currently 
operates successfully in Barnsley and Lambeth. The community Shop model 
operates on a membership basis and provides access to low cost food to its 
members as part of a wider personal development plan for people who are 
experiencing tough times, but motivated to do better.  

The Community Shop is not about crisis support so is different to food banks 
and food charities, nor is it purely for shopping on a tight budget. 

The remit is to help people on the edge of food poverty, who are working or 
wish to work hard to improve their lives. 

This aligns with the focus of the reducing inequality plan and the council is 
currently looking at what would be the best model for Norwich and how that 
can best be achieved.” 

 
Jen Parkhouse asked the cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development: 

 
“If the Council were to consider making a financial contribution to the County 
Council's long running and major road building project namely the Northern 
Distributor Road, would a full consultation be undertaken so that against a 
backdrop of austerity and cuts, the people of Norwich would be given an 
opportunity to express their views, regardless of from which budget or funding 
source the monies emanated?” 

 
Councillor Bremner, cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development responded: 
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“Thank you for the question which I assume was sent in before the papers for 
this meeting were published and it becoming clear that the Council is 
considering entering into a borrowing agreement to allow a proportion of 
future Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) revenues to be committed used to 
repay some of the capital cost of delivering the Northern Distributor Road. 
 
Other than via the borrowing agreement to be discussed later let me be 
absolutely clear that the City Council is not considering making any sort of 
contribution to the costs of the NDR.  The agreement proposed will have no 
impact on the revenue budget of the City Council whatsoever or its ability to 
deliver services to the people of Norwich. 
 
It should be recognised that the City Council’s support for the NDR as part of 
the Norwich Area Transportation Strategy is long standing.  It was as long ago 
as 25 November 2008 that the Council resolved to support a motion which, 
among other things confirmed “its commitment to the Norwich Area Transport 
Strategy (NATS) and support for the Northern Distributor Road that is a key 
part of the NATS strategy. The NDR is an essential part of creating access to 
locations suitable for sustainable expansion and providing an opportunity to 
deal with many of the traffic problems faced by city residents.” 
 
Since then the Council has formally adopted the Joint Core Strategy, entered 
into a City Deal, formed the Greater Norwich Growth Board, introduced CIL 
and agreed to pool a large of part of it in order to assist with delivery of the 
infrastructure required to deliver growth identified in the Greater Norwich 
Infrastructure Plan (GNIP).  Throughout this process it has been clear that the 
implementation of NATS including the NDR is fundamental to the delivery of 
our overarching growth strategy, which includes ambitious targets for housing 
(including many affordable homes) and jobs.  
 
Throughout this period there have been many separate occasions for people 
to have their say on the strategy and the NDR.  
 
More recently in July this year Council approved the latest annual business 
plan for Norwich concerning CIL expenditure from the pooled Infrastructure 
Investment Fund.  The approved plan noted that approval had been granted 
by the Secretary of State and construction of the NDR was programmed to 
commence in 2015. It noted that although the NDR would have no call on the 
pooled fund in 2016-17 but there would be a requirement for future years. It 
also included agreement in principle to use pooled CIL funding in future years 
to ensure the delivery of NATS measures, including particularly the NDR. 
 
The time for further consultation about whether to use CIL to fund the NDR 
has passed.  The debate has now moved on to how this should happen.  This 
is the debate we will be having later.” 
 
Jen Parkhouse expressed concern that some people would judge the success of 
the NDR by the amount of commercial business that would be persuaded to infill 
between housing developments and existing villages and asked, as a 
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supplementary question, if the portfolio holder was concerned that consulting 
people on the NDR and therefore investing in the demise of the city centre would 
be like asking turkeys to vote for Christmas?  Councillor Bremner said that the 
people of Norwich were very pleased with the success of the city in these harsh 
times.  Compared to other similar cities Norwich had very few empty shops and 
high employment.  The positive action the council had taken in respect of 
highways, including removing through traffic from the city, had contributed to the 
success.  I therefore disagree with you completely and believe that the people of 
Norwich disagree with you.” 

 
James Davis asked the cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development: 

 
“The recent accident at the  Junction of Fifers Ln, Holt Rd, and Cromer Road 
(9 Sep 2015) shows that an accident in this location can cost thousands of 
Work hours, while on the average day it can take over 30 mins to drive just 
300m.  
 
What rationale does the Council have for agreeing to the building of a 
roundabout connecting to an un-used section of the Norwich Airport rather 
than making improvements to the road access the Airport industrial estate and 
bus links to it?” 

 
 

Councillor Bremner, cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development responded: 
  

“The junction of Fifers Lane, Holt Road and Cromer Road is not within the 
council’s administrative area.  However the council is aware of congestion that 
occurs and the difficulties that arise should an incident occur.  The junction is 
a key part of the road network providing access to both industrial and 
residential areas, including the airport industrial estate.  The desirability of 
improving access to the industrial estate is appreciated and the council is 
keen to work with the county council to consider the feasibility of achieving 
this. 
 
The roundabout referred to by Mr Davis connecting to the northern part of the 
airport is a proposed junction on the Northern Distributor Route (NDR) in 
Broadland, which as well as providing access also assists the alignment of the 
NDR around the boundary to the airport.  Whilst the land it connects to, is not 
developed at present, planning consent has been obtained to develop it for air 
related development which such a roundabout would serve.   
 
I acknowledge the benefits in improving access to the airport industrial estate. 
However there is therefore also good reason for the county council to provide 
the roundabout junction on the NDR as well.” 

 
James Davis asked, as a supplementary question, what the cost of the roundabout 
would be and whether the portfolio holder agreed that it should be scrapped.  
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Councillor Bremner said that this was a matter for Norfolk County Council and he 
should refer his questions to it. 
 
 
5. PETITION 
 
The Lord Mayor said that the council had received one petition from Peter Watson. 
 
Peter Watson said that 2,224 people of all political persuasions had signed his 
petition which was a human response to a human tragedy.  The petition asked 
Norwich City Council to – 
 

“Offer to find homes for at least 50 refugee families in the city and protect the 
city’s fine reputation of providing a safe haven for those fleeing persecution.” 

 
Councillor Waters, leader of the council, welcomed the petition.  He said that the city 
had a proud tradition of supporting people fleeing from awful situations.  He said that 
the council would be debating the motion on Syrian refugees later in the agenda and 
if that motion was passed he hoped that Peter Watson would be happy with the 
council’s continued commitment to help shelter and protect refugees in Norwich. 
 
6. MINUTES 
 
RESOLVED, unanimously, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on 21 July 
2015. 
 
7. QUESTIONS TO CABINET MEMBERS/COMMITTEE CHAIRS 
 
The Lord Mayor said that 12 questions had been received from members of the 
council to cabinet members of which notice had been given in accordance with the 
provisions of appendix 1 of the council’s constitution. 
 
QUESTION 1 Councillor Boswell  to the leader of the council on 

devolution. 

QUESTION 2 Councillor Neale to the portfolio holder for 
environment and sustainable development on the pink 
pedalway. 

QUESTION 3 Councillor Haynes to the portfolio holder for 
environment and sustainable development on COP 
21. 

QUESTION 4 Councillor Grahame to the leader of the council on 
Mayors for Peace. 

QUESTION 5 Councillor Carlo to the portfolio holder for resources 
and income generation on community infrastructure 
levy. 
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QUESTION 6 Councillor Price to the portfolio holder for environment 

and sustainable development on the Generation Park 
proposal. 

QUESTION 7 Councillor Brociek-Coulton to the cabinet member for 
environment and sustainable development on the 
General Park proposal. 

QUESTION 8 Councillor Sands(M) to the portfolio holder for fairness 
and equality on the government’s emergency budget. 

QUESTION 9 Councillor Bremner to the portfolio holder for fairness 
and equality on the switch and save scheme. 

QUESTION 10 Councillor Button to the portfolio holder for housing 
and wellbeing on right to buy. 

QUESTION 11 Councillor Ryan to the portfolio holder for fairness and 
equality on the living wage. 

QUESTION 12 Councillor Maxwell to the portfolio holder for housing 
and wellbeing on the handy van scheme. 

 
(Details of the questions and replies, together with any supplementary questions and 
replies, are attached as appendix A to these minutes). 
 
8. TREASURY MANAGEMENT FULL YEAR REVIEW 2014-15 
 
Councillor Stonard moved and Councillor Maxwell seconded the recommendations 
contained in the annexed report. 
 
RESOLVED to note the treasury activity for the year to 31 March 2015. 
 
9. BORROWING AUTHORISATION AGREEMENT TO USE FUTURE 

COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY REVENUES TO SUPPORT 
DELIVERY OF STRATEGIC INFRASTRUCTURE INCLUDING THE 
NORWICH NORTHERN DISTRIBUTOR ROAD 

 
Councillor Waters moved and Councillor Bremner seconded the recommendations 
contained in the annexed report. 
 
RESOLVED, with 21 voting in favour, 10 against and one abstention, to make the 
necessary provision for repayment of borrowing associated with the delivery of the 
Norwich Northern Distributor Road project, using community infrastructure levy 
revenues, as detailed in the report. 
 
10. MOTION – SYRIAN REFUGEE CRISIS 
 
Councillor Waters moved and Councillors Howard and Wright jointly seconded, the 
motion as set out in the agenda. 
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RESOLVED, unanimously, to – 
 

(1) reaffirm the council’s long held commitment to help shelter and protect 
refugees in Norwich; 

 
(2) communicate a message of thanks to those Norwich residents who 

have responded to the crisis by offering and giving help and support to 
refugees; 

 
(3) support citizen initiatives to help all refugees resettlement and 

integration in local communities; 
 

(4) ask cabinet to continue to – 
 

(a) work closely with the county council as the ‘lead agency’ and with 
other public, voluntary and private sector bodies; 

(b) participate in schemes to house refugees and work with the UK 
Border Agency to support people of all nationalities granted refugee 
in Norwich; 

 
(5) call on the government – in recognition of the need for long term 

assistance – to fund support from national resources (without use of 
the international aid budget) for at least five years with a review after 
that time; 
 

(6) call on both Norwich MPs and the MEPs for the eastern region to 
support the suggested funding proposal; 
 

(7) ask group leaders to write to the Prime Minister asking him to 
recognise and respond positively to the refugee crisis in Europe. 

 
11. MOTION – INDIVIDUAL ELECTORAL REGISTRATION 
 
Councillor Stonard moved and Councillor Maxwell seconded the motion as set out 
on the agenda. 
 
RESOLVED, unanimously, that – 
 

‘The electoral commission’s findings in its report into the transition to 
individual electoral registration (IER) and in particular the finding that 1.9 
million of the current entries on the electoral register are only being retained 
under the transitional arrangements from the previous household registration 
system, represents 4 percent of all registered entries.  The electoral 
commission has previously estimated that the number of people not currently 
registered at their current address is around 7.5 million across the UK.  The 
government chose to end the transitional arrangements and fully implement 
IER 12 months early.  The electoral commission has warned that there is “a 
risk that a considerable number of eligible voters could be removed from the 
registers before the significant set of polls scheduled for May 2016 if the 
transition to IER is brought forward”. 
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Council, RESOLVES to :- 
 

(1) continue to take every possible step to ensure that as many local 
residents as possible are registered to vote; 

 
(2) write to the government to – 

 
(a) express concerns that proposals for the introduction of individual 

electoral registration (IER) remain poorly thought out and 
implemented, running the risk that voters could be disenfranchised 
as part of this process; 

 
(b) ask that the end of the transitional IER arrangements remain at 

December 2016 as originally stated in law and not be brought 
forward to December 2015.’ 

 
12. MOTION – AIR POLLUTION 
 
Councillor Carlo moved and Councillor Boswell seconded the motion as set out on 
the agenda. 
 
Councillor Bremner moved, and Councillor Harris seconded the following 
amendment – 
 

“To amend resolution c) by :-  
 
replacing “ ……..Euro 6 standard/ultra low ……” with “…….Euro 5 
emissions compliance……”. 
 
and replacing “……5 years……” with “….3 years….”. 
 
inserting after “….3 years….” – “…; use best practical means to achieve 
as close as possible Euro 6 compliance…..”. 
 
so that the revised resolution C (becomes :- 
 
c) work with transport partners and bus operators to achieve Euro 5 
emissions compliance for all buses within the next 3 years; use best 
practical means to achieve as close as possible Euro 6 compliance and to 
amend the Norwich Air Quality Action Plan accordingly”. 

 
With 21 voting in favour, 10 against and no abstentions the amendment was carried 
and became part of the substantive motion. 
 
RESOLVED, unanimously, that – 
 

“Air pollution from road traffic is a serious public health issue.  Public Health 
England estimate that in Norwich in 2010 5.5% of all deaths of people over 25 
were associated with fine particulates from diesel vehicles.  There may be 
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additional local deaths attributable to nitrogen dioxide which have not been 
quantified. 

 
In April, the Supreme Court ordered the government to produce a plan for 
cutting unlawful levels of air pollution.  DEFRA has published consultation 
plans for tackling nitrogen dioxide, but responsibility for action largely falls on 
local authorities. 
 
The draft Norwich Air Quality Action Plan (August 2015) covers the air quality 
management area in the city centre.  The proposals need to go further, but 
action is also required to improve air quality across Greater Norwich. 
 
Council therefore RESOLVES to ask cabinet to:- 
 

a) respond to the government’s consultation and request stronger 
national action and also additional resources for local authorities 
for achieving healthy air quality; 

 
b) work with transport and health providers to develop strategies 

and programmes for delivery with the aim of achieving healthy 
air quality in Greater Norwich; 

 
c) work with transport partners and bus operators to achieve Euro 

5 emissions compliance for all buses within the next 3 years; 
use best practical means to achieve as close as possible Euro 6 
compliance and to amend the Norwich Air Quality Action Plan 
accordingly.” 

 
13. TWINNING 
 
Councillor Lubbock moved and Councillor Ackroyd seconded the motion as set out 
on the agenda. 
 
RESOLVED, unanimously,:- 
 

“Norwich has strong twinning links with Koblenz, Rouen, Novi Sad and El 
Viejo showing it to be an outward looking city which seeks to find friendship 
and understanding with other nations. 
 
This council support for its twinning links has included a grant to the twinning 
committee (currently £2,060 per annum); officer support though the twinning 
officer and use of the civic budget, the latter of which has been greatly 
reduced in recent years. 
 
Council RESOLVES, in order to continue to honour these important twinning 
links at a civic level and to support the work of the twinning associations, to 
give consideration to increasing the amount given in grant to the twinning 
committee when the 2016 – 17 budgets are decided in February, 2016.” 

 
LORD MAYOR 
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APPENDIX A 
 
 

 
Question 1 
 

Councillor Boswell asked the leader of the council: 
“Will the Leader provide a statement on the latest situation with respect to the 
Devolution Deal being discussed across the Norfolk and Suffolk area and how it will 
affect the existing political structures in the Greater Norwich area.” 
 
Councillor Waters, leader of the council’s response: 
“As Councillor Boswell knows, I, as leader of the city council, along with all of the 
other Norfolk leaders submitted an expression of interest to the government on 
4 September 2015.   Since then there have been a number of discussions with the 
leaders of Suffolk councils. It is still very early days and we have not at the time of 
writing, had any feedback from the government about which of our proposals might 
find favour with the government and which are likely to be ruled out of play.   
In the areas where a devolution deal has been accepted and depending upon the 
nature of the deal agreed, councils have come together on an equal basis to form a 
combined authority. The combined authority has powers and resources vested in it 
by the government and it in turn devolves powers and resources to sub entities 
which could for example be a joint committee of a smaller number of councils.  
The nature of the governance which would eventually be proposed would need to be 
appropriate to the area of service involved. For example, if skills money was 
devolved to the combined authority, it would be appropriate and desirable to devolve 
that to an area like greater Norwich so that the skills approaches would be tailored to 
the needs of businesses and individuals in the Greater Norwich area. 
As I suggested earlier, it is very early days and feedback is needed from the 
government before more work is done on the details of a deal which would include 
the appropriate governance arrangements. Council would of course have every 
opportunity to scrutinise and challenge the components of any proposed detailed bid. 
An elected Mayor is unlikely to be acceptable to this or any of the other councils in 
Norfolk.” 
 
Councillor Boswell said that the previous day at the Policy and resources 
committee at Norfolk County Council the leader of the county council had said that a 
criticism that could validly be made was that the process had been rushed and that 
there had been no opportunity for members to be consulted on any expression of 
interest in devolution.  He asked, as a supplementary question, when members 
would get the opportunity to discuss this at a council meeting?  Councillor Waters 
agreed that the timetable set by government had been extraordinarily fast.  He was 
happy to circulate the framework of an agreement to be put to ministers.  The 
process had opened up a conversation of things which might be possible and a 
number of strands of work were being developed to ascertain what “was in it for the 
council”.  He emphasised that no commitment had been made.   
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Question 2 
 

Councillor Neale asked the cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development: 
“Could the cabinet member responsible for the Pink Pedalways project please 
explain why the funding assessment for the Avenues section was at least £200k 
short of what was required for this section? 
 
The original scheme, between Bluebell Road and Colman Road, had dedicated cycle 
lanes segregated from the full width road for motorised traffic with priority for cyclist 
at road junctions. The original scheme would have encouraged cyclist to use the 
route with speed and safety and bring us one small step closer to what is fairly 
standard western European cycling provision. 
 
The scheme going forward is so diluted to a pale image of what was proposed it will 
be unlikely to meet the much heralded benefits envisaged.” 
 
Councillor Bremner, cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development’s response: 
“The Pink Pedalway is only part of a fantastic series of positive improvements to the 
City’s and Greater Norwich’s Highways. There were improvements before this but 
the Pink Pedalway was Norwich at its best, always trying to get Government and 
other money in, to help the economy, help cyclist, help pedestrians, and even help 
vehicles, by improving safety, and the environment.  
The original submission to the Department for Transport funding anticipated that we 
would require £850k to improve safety at the Colman Road / The Avenues junction, 
improve the cycling facilities along The Avenues between Bluebell Road and 
Recreation Road and enhance the verges on The Avenues between Bluebell Road 
and Colman Road. The budget figure in the funding application was an estimate, and 
was made before there had been any design work or public consultation on the 
scheme. This is often the case when challenge funding opportunities arise with very 
little time to put together an application.  
At the time the bid was put together officers anticipated that improvements for 
cyclists on the section of The Avenues between Bluebell Road and Colman Road 
could be achieved by introducing a road closure, which would have meant that there 
would be no need to provide dedicated facilities for cyclists as traffic would be 
dramatically reduced. However it was clear from the public consultation that a road 
closure was unacceptable to local people, especially there were long periods during 
the day, and during the year, when there was little traffic. Furthermore, by this time 
First had introduced a frequent bus service along The Avenues. 
For these reasons an option that catered for traffic had to be adopted, hence the 
hybrid cycle lane was proposed. This was put forward in good faith, however, it was 
only when numerous trial holes were dug and the detailed construction plans were 
drawn up that the true scale of the mitigation works required to prevent  tree root 
damage and the consequent damage to tree health was fully appreciated and that 
costs started to escalate to some £200,000 above budget.  
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Given this potential for affecting the trees, together with the escalating costs, it was 
decided that the tracks should be omitted. Furthermore, the proximity of the path to 
tree roots and difficulties in achieving a sufficient depth of construction would have 
resulted in the hybrid paths becoming an expensive maintenance liability due to 
damage caused by vehicle over-running and the tree roots.   
Although we are all disappointed that it has not been possible to build the hybrid 
tracks I have to disagree that the scheme that is being implemented is a pale image 
of what was originally approved. The Colman Road junction – the worst site for cycle 
accidents in the city – has been made safer and more convenient for cyclists and 
pedestrians by providing a new pedestrian crossing, enlarged waiting boxes for 
cyclists and early start signals for cyclists. These signals are some of the first of their 
type in the country and we are considered as pioneers for introducing them. 
The on carriageway cycle lanes on the main section of the Avenues are combined 
with raised tables and coloured markings at side routes. They give more visual 
priority for cyclists and pedestrians by slowing vehicles approaching The Avenues on 
the side roads. Previously a number of cyclists had been hit by cars emerging from 
George Borrow Road. 
I am also delighted that after many years we have effective traffic calming on The 
Avenues with the introduction of the new sinusoidal speed humps, which are very 
effectively in slowing vehicles down.  
Saying all that, I do acknowledge that we must learn lessons from The Avenues and 
the rest of Push the Pedalways; not least as the window available to spend such 
funds is so short given the level of expenditure involved. I am confident that as we 
move on to implementing the blue and yellow pedalways we shall be far more robust 
in ensuring that anything we consult on is affordable and deliverable so that we do 
not disappoint people by raising their expectations too high”. 
 
Councillor Neale asked, as a supplementary question, that if officers had been 
advised that the work could be done at a reasonable cost, would there be a claim 
made against those who had issued such advice.  Councillor Bremner said it was 
sad that one issue was being highlighted rather than highlighting the positive 
changes throughout the city from this fantastic scheme.  He was saddened at the 
apparent lack of support for cycling across the city as a whole.  Yes, problems had 
arisen in one part of the scheme.  However, he said that we should all be positive 
about the good things about the scheme as a whole.   
 

Question 3 
 

Councillor Haynes asked the cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development: 
“At the full council meeting in June we received a public question on the issue of 
climate change and the upcoming international climate negotiations. We also 
unanimously passed a motion, which calls on the council to use its means of 
communication to create awareness for the COP21 (the climate negotiations in 
December). We are now at the end of September, the date of the climate 
negotiations is only two months away, the latest CITIZEN has gone out to 
households and so far, to my knowledge, there has been no mentioning of the 
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COP21, let alone any serious attempt to create awareness. Even the council 
homepage has not been updated. Could the cabinet member for the environment 
please clarify, why the agreed actions have not been taken?” 
 
Councillor Bremner, cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development’s response: 
“Our small environmental team is delivering the agreed costed work programme as 
set out in the Environmental strategy.  This includes: 
 

• Cosy City; 
• Big Switch; 
• Solar Together;  
• Winter Wellbeing; 

and a number of other tasks over the next few months. Most are practical carbon 
reduction activities. The council will also run another One Planet Norwich Event on 
the 12/13 March 2016. 
 
All of these are of major importance to the people of the City, and I hope you agree, 
and would not want to stop these activities and the work on practical carbon 
reduction in the Council. 
 
Because of these priorities it has not been possible to consider other requests for 
resources” 
 
In reply to supplementary questions and comments by Councillor Haynes, 
Councillor Bremner thanked Councillor Haynes for bringing forward the urgency 
and said he would investigate ways to increase awareness. 
 

Question 4 
 

Councillor Grahame asked the leader of the council: 
“Now that both the national leaders (Jeremy Corbyn and Natalie Bennett) of the two 
largest party groups in this chamber are opposed to the renewal of Trident, and the 
City is at least nominally a member of the Mayors for Peace initiative, will the Council 
formally endorse the Mayors for Peace 2020 Vision?” 
 
Councillor Waters, leader of the council’s response: 
“As Councillor Grahame will know, our Lord Mayors, throughout their term in office, 
are politically neutral. 
 
What I can assure you of is that my colleagues, as part of a national Labour party 
debate, and I will be making our individual contributions on this important issue." 
 
In reply to a supplementary question from Councillor Grahame, Councillor Waters 
said that it was for the conference committee of the Labour party to decide when the 
party held any debate on the future of Trident. 
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Question 5 
 

Councillor Carlo asked the leader of the council. 
 

“If Norwich City Council had £10 million from the Community Infrastructure Levy to 
spend on community infrastructure in the City of Norwich, on what projects and 
measures would it spend the money?” 
 

 
Councillor Waters, leader of the council’s response: 

 
“Your question is rather curiously framed as a hypothetical proposition. The council is 
already spending significant amounts of CIL income. I welcome your question because it 
provides me with an opportunity to summarise the benefits, over the past decade, which 
have flowed from the work undertaken by the Greater Norwich Growth Board and how 
CIL monies are invested. 

 
The Greater Norwich area has a well-established and ambitious partnership, nearly 10 
years old with a strong track record of joint working including the development and 
implementation of the Community Infrastructure levy (CiL). It is only one of 2 areas across 
the country to have agreed to pool CiL receipts across authorities. Greater Norwich has 
been identified as a main focus for growth in the East of England and the Greater 
Norwich Growth Board was established to oversee the delivery of the Greater Norwich 
City Deal which was agreed in December 2013.The city deal aims to accelerate growth in 
the area and provide the following outcomes:- 

 
• 3,000 high value jobs by 2020 at the Norwich Research Park. 
• 13,000 additional jobs across the Greater Norwich area by 2013 on top of joint core 

strategy targets 
• Step change in housing delivery to 3,000 per annum by 2019 
• 3,000 additional homes by 2026 in the North East growth triangle 
• £100m additional private sector investment in business growth and 
• £2.3bn additional private sector investment in housing 
This programme is supported by strategic infrastructure investment of £440m to unlock 
housing growth and deliver the targets of 37,000homes and 27,000 jobs by 2026. 
Delivery of the programme is supported by pooled CIL fund. The NDR is one of the 
priority infrastructure schemes that the Greater Norwich Authorities have agreed in 
delivering the growth in jobs and housing that has been identified in the City Deal 
  
The infrastructure required to deliver growth to 2026 in greater Norwich is set out in the 
Greater Norwich Infrastructure Plan (GNIP). This includes a range of projects in the City 
including green infrastructure, education, community facilities, and transportation 
including bus rapid transit, cycling and walking.  
 
The CIL regulations require that Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) income is spent on 
infrastructure as defined by the Town and Country Planning Acts. In Norwich there are 
agreed processes for determining how CIL funding is spent.  
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In February 2014, the council approved the Greater Norwich Growth Board (GNGB) 
agreement and constitution. It also agreed to pool its CIL income (not including the 
neighbourhood element or the proportion retained to cover its administrative costs) 
across greater Norwich in an Infrastructure Investment Fund (IIF). 

 
The spending of the IIF is currently agreed through a two stage process: 
 

• the city council and other districts in greater Norwich each produce an annual 
business plan setting out projects (derived from the GNIP) on which funding from the 
IIF is required for the following financial year. The city’s business plan is approved by 
cabinet and council; 

• the 3 business plans are combined into an annual growth programme for greater 
Norwich which is approved by GNGB and subsequently the council’s cabinet and 
council. 

 

The current priorities, which are recommended for approval in the 2016-7-growth 
programme in the city, include contributions towards: 
 

• public realm improvements in Golden Ball Street/ Westlegate 
• the Heathgate element of the pink pedalway 
• the completion of the pedestrian/ cycle link to complete the linkage from the city centre 

to the Deal Ground  
• the Colney river crossing 
 

The spending of the neighbourhood element of CIL that is retained by the city council is 
agreed through a process of engagement with local communities that was approved by 
the council in March 2014 and revised in July 2015. The projects on which funding is to 
be spent are also approved by the council. In 2015-6 funding was earmarked for projects 
including traffic calming at Britannia Road, improvements to the natural area at George 
Fox Way and provision of new street trees.”  

 
 
Question 6 
 

Councillor Price asked the cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development: 
“With the complexity and huge impact the Generation Park biomass burner will have 
on the future of the city, will the cabinet member support a call to the SoS for the 
planning application to be called in for a public enquiry to ensure that the right 
decision is made?” 
 

Question 7 
 

Councillor Brociek-Coulton asked the cabinet member for environment and 
sustainable development: 
“With regards to Generation Park, it was recently suggested by Green Party 
councillors that the city council “do not have the necessary expertise to decide on a 
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project of this complexity” and would prefer to defer such a decision to a planning 
inspector. Can the cabinet member for environment and sustainable development 
give his views on the importance of this local authority, through democratically 
elected members, deciding upon development and growth within Norwich?”  
 
Councillor Bremner, cabinet member for environment and sustainable 
development’s response to both questions 6 and 7: 
“As both questions from Councillors Price and Brociek-Coulton relate to the 
Generation Park proposals I will provide a single answer.  However, before I do so I 
should stress that as there is a planning application currently being considered by 
both this authority and the Broads Authority, it is important the Council retains an 
open mind on the application at this stage and nothing I will say can indicate whether 
the application is likely to be approved or refused.   
 
With regard to who should determine the application, it is a choice between the 
members of Norwich’s and the BA’s planning committees or the Secretary of State 
for Communities and Local Government.  Although the application is very significant 
in scale it is below the thresholds for national significance which would require its 
determination by the Secretary of State.  As such it falls for the local planning 
authorities to determine unless the Secretary of State calls it in.   
 
This is what local democracy is all about.  Just because it is a large and complex 
application doesn’t mean this responsibility should be shirked.   
 
It is preferable that planning decisions affecting the people of Norwich are made by 
those who are democratically accountable to the people of Norwich.  This will tend to 
maximise the weight that is given to views of local people through the consultation 
processes.    
 
The Secretary of State can always “call-in” the application for determination.  This is 
a judgement for him if he thinks the issues are of national importance.  However, if 
the application is called in it will be determined via a public inquiry process rather 
than the relevant committees.   
 
There are a number of key differences between Public Inquiry procedures and those 
associated with planning committees.  It is far more difficult for the public to appear 
before public inquiries as they need to prepare proofs of evidence and subject 
themselves to cross examination.  Because of this factor I am not convinced that the 
public inquiry process is any better than the standard planning process in terms of 
taking into account the views of local people.  I think we should be making it as easy 
as possible for local people to have their say on the matters that affect them. 
 
Finally, on the issue of expertise in order to deal with the issues, it is important to 
realise what the planning process is there to do.  It is there to determine whether the 
proposed use is appropriate in the light of the development plan and other material 
planning considerations.  Although material planning considerations can be broad 
ranging it is not the role of planning to set the precise levels of emissions that will be 
acceptable from facilities (it will require a permit from the Environment Agency before 
operation), set national energy policy or determine the merits of one technology over 
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another.  When it comes to expertise, extensive and detailed supporting material is 
required to be prepared to support the application, and this is subject to extensive 
consultation and checking.  Where we do not possess the necessary expertise in-
house to assess the material submitted we can and will commission expert advice to 
assist officers in dealing with the application.”  
 
Councillor Price said that the size of the proposed new power station meant the 
planning application was just under the threshold for a secretary of state call-in which 
would allow the public a greater opportunity to contribute to the proposal.  He asked, 
as a supplementary question, if any expert advice provided to officers would be 
made available to councillors.  Councillor Bremner said he would investigate and 
report back to Councillor Price. 

 
Question 8 
 

Councillor Sands (M) to asked the cabinet member for fairness and equality: 
“Since the emergency budget in July, can the cabinet member for fairness and 
equality comment on its likely anticipated effects upon residents in Norwich?” 
 
Councillor Thomas (Va), cabinet member for fairness and equality’s response: 
“Since the emergency budget on 9 July, there has been increasing commentary on 
the overall impacts of the proposed changes to the welfare system.  
 
The changes are many and varied and will impact on some of the poorest people in 
the country. The following is a summary of some of the main changes where 
residents will have money withdrawn that is currently paid to them. However, there 
are many others that will have an impact over time where for example new claimants 
will see a reduction in benefits or tax credits. 
 
There will be a freeze on most working-age benefits, including tax credits and the 
Local Housing Allowance for 4 years from 2016-17. 
 
From April 2016, the level of earnings at which a household’s tax credits and 
Universal Credit award starts to be withdrawn will be reduced from £6,420 to £3,850. 
 
Support provided to families through tax credits will be limited to 2 children - any 
children born after April 2017 will not be eligible for further support  
 
From April 2017, automatic entitlement to housing support for new claims in 
Universal Credit from 18-21 year olds who are out of work will be removed 
(exemptions will include vulnerable young people, those who may not be able to 
return home to live with their parents, and those who have been in work for 6 months 
prior to making a claim). 
 
The cap on the total amount of benefits an out of work family can receive will be 
lowered from £26,000 to £20,000 outside of London.  
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Social housing tenants with household incomes of £30,000 and above outside of 
London will be required to “Pay to Stay”, by paying a market or near market rent for 
their accommodation. 
 
A new National Living Wage (NLW) will be introduced for workers aged 25 and 
above, by introducing a new premium on top of the national minimum wage. 
 
From April 2016, the new NLW will be set at £7.20 (a rise of 70p relative to the 
current NMW rate), and 50p above the NMW increase coming into effect in October 
2015. 
 
In this context of the council’s approach to reduce the significant social financial and 
economic inequalities in the city, the impacts of the emergency budget are therefore 
best understood from how much money is being taken from some of the poorest 
people’s pockets in Norwich.  
 
Whilst the main headline was the announcement of a “national living wage” it is more 
accurately an increase in the national minimum wage and this will be by far offset 
from the significant changes to tax credits. 
 
The changes that will vary from household to household and at this stage it is not 
totally clear what the full impacts will be. The complexity comes for those households 
whose income comes from a mixture of earnings and tax credits.  
However, the following is some examples of families who will lose money from the 
changes: 

Numbers affected 
 

• 11,000 families were claiming tax credits in 2013-14 in Norwich, of which 
7,400 were in work.  

• Approximately the third lowest-paid part-time resident workers (estimated to 
be 6,000 people) and lowest paid 10-20% of full time workers (estimated to be 
3,500-7000 people) in Norwich earn less than £7.20/hour. It is not possible to 
say how many of those are over 25 and therefore will benefit from increase in 
National Minimum Wage (NMW). 

• Approximately 100 households who are affected by the current benefit cap 
may be further affected by the new cap. An additional 500-700 households 
may come into scope for the new benefit cap, depending on their exact 
circumstances. 

• Freezing of working-age benefits will affect all working age benefit claimants, 
which stood at 10,000 in May 2015, as well as approximately 15,000 families 
claiming Child Benefit (some of whom will be amongst the 10,000 working-
age benefit claimants). 

• The freeze of applicable amounts for HB and LHA for 4 years will impact on 
some of the around 18,000 claimants of those benefits in Norwich. Exact 
numbers are difficult to model. The estimated 2,700 tenants in private rented 
accommodation are more likely to be affected. 

Page 27 of 48



   
 
 

• The Institute of Fiscal Studies (IFS) estimate that working-age benefits freeze 
means an average loss for families who are affected of £260 per year (or 
£280 per year for those in work). 

• Those who are working and claiming tax credits will lose an average of just 
over £1,000 per year due to changes to work allowances (which equates to 
£7.4m in Norwich). 

• Increase in national minimum wage will not compensate for tax credit changes 
(for example someone over 25 on current minimum wage could be a partner 
of someone earning a large salary and still benefit from increase in NMW) – 
again check as some childless households on low incomes may benefit. 

• Anyone already affected by the benefit cap will potentially lose a further 
£6,000 per year (at least up to the level of their HB), and those newly affected 
will lose varying amounts. 

The Institute for Fiscal Studies (IFS) has indicated in its annual report published in 
July 2015, that nearly two-thirds of British children in poverty live in working families, 
which challenges the view that work is an automatic route out of poverty. 
 
The IFS also indicates that: 

• child poverty and inequality are set to rise as a consequence of the planned 
tax and benefit cuts 

• recent declines in income inequality will be reversed,  
• current static child poverty rates will begin to increase 

 
The IFS research also states that: 

• the planned rise in the minimum wage will be counter-balanced by cuts to 
benefits and tax credits, pushing up absolute poverty figures 

• the top 1% of earners increased their share of household income from 5.7% 
in 1990 to 8.4% in 2007-08 and 8.3% in 2013-14 

• Disabled people, lone parents and social housing renters all appeared to be 
hit by rising material deprivation, meaning that they were more likely than 
others to struggle with the cost of basic goods and services. 

 
The changes from the already implemented welfare reform changes have taken 
considerable money out of the Norwich economy. By summer 2013 it is estimated 
that this figure was £11,000,000. Whilst it is too early to indicate what the impacts 
will be from the emergency budget, it is clear that more money will be lost from the 
economy. 
 
In summary, the increasing levels of employment have masked increasing problems 
of in-work poverty something that has been a recurring issue in Norwich. Whilst the 
planned increase in the minimum wage will help, many low-income working families 
will still find themselves worse off due to tax-credit changes.” 
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Question 9 
 

Councillor Bremner asked the cabinet member for fairness and equality: 
“Householders and businesses are once again getting the chance to save money on 
their energy bills this winter with the city council’s sixth tranche of Norwich Big Switch 
and Save. Can the cabinet member for fairness and equality comment on the impact 
and achievements Switch and Save has made since being first introduced?” 
 
Councillor Thomas (Va), cabinet member for fairness and equality’s response: 
“Thank you for your timely question. With winter approaching our citizens will be 
thinking about energy bills and considering their affordability. Thankfully we are 
helping our citizens reduce their fuel bills via the switch and save. 
 
We are currently running the sixth round of our successful collective energy 
switching scheme.  Through the power of collective purchasing we work to secure 
the lowest energy prices for our registrants, therefore helping to reduce the cost of 
energy and offset rising energy prices.  The previous round of Big Switch and Save 
has delivered average savings of £221 a year per household.This was a better 
saving than those available on online comparison websites. 

In the last five tranches overall 9879 people registered for the Switch and Save. 
Norwich has repeatedly had the highest national conversion rates, with 1250 
switchers in total. Overall the average saving per household is £180. This means 
Norwich residents have saved a total of £225,036. 

If all residents took up the offered savings a total of at least £1,778,220 would be 
saved on energy bills by Norwich residents. 

Norwich City Council has engaged with fuel poor households to ensure that they are 
aware of the Switch and Save. In tranche three we asked the residents questions to 
identify whether they belonged to an affordable warmth group. The results showed 
that two thirds of registrants belonged to one of these groups. 

In addition to this, the small fee we receive from the Switch and Save goes back into 
affordable warmth work. This has been invaluable for vulnerable residents, as it has 
provided urgent heating need for them in the winter.” 

 
Question 10 
 

Councillor Button asked the cabinet member for housing and wellbeing: 
“Figures announced by Department for Communities and Local Government show 
that more than 400 Norwich City Council homes have been sold under the Right to 
Buy scheme since 2012-13, with few new properties being built to replace them. Can 
the cabinet member for housing and wellbeing give her comments on the impact of 
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such losses and the failure of the previous Coalition government, and the current 
one, to support social housing in the city?” 
 
Councillor Harris, cabinet member for housing and wellbeing’s response: 
“To understand the issue there is a great deal of background information which is 
useful. 
From 2012 councils were given the opportunity to use Right to buy (RTB) receipts to 
help finance replacement homes provided they were spent within three years of 
receipt. RTB receipts can only be used to fund up to 30% of expenditure on new 
dwellings, but not in conjunction with other receipts or grants totalling above 30% of 
expenditure. The remaining 70% was expected to be funded through borrowing 
within the Housing Revenue Account. 
 
With local authority rents on average around 40% less than market rents, this implies 
that, provided the average discount to Right to Buy purchasers does not exceed 
roughly 40%, a council’s Housing Revenue Account should not be adversely affected 
by the sale of dwellings. 
 
If discounts are above this amount, however, receipts will be insufficient to fully 
compensate for the future loss of rent income from the sold dwellings, leaving the 
remaining tenants to bear an increasing share of costs.  
 
Many councils have reported difficulties in achieving one-for-one replacement of 
homes sold under the reinvigorated Right to Buy.  The reasons are clear: 
 

• There will always be a lag between selling properties, pooling receipts and 
then designing and implementing replacement homes, the restriction of 
spending receipts within 3 years can therefore prove a challenge for councils; 

• With the average discount on recent Right to Buy sales exceeding 50%, the 
net receipt is usually insufficient, once administration costs and the 
outstanding debt on the property have been paid, to meet 30% of the costs of 
a replacement home, particularly in areas where the market value of council 
dwellings is less than the cost of building new ones; 

• Even where councils can fund 30% of the cost of a replacement, they may 
have difficulties borrowing the remaining 70% within the debt caps imposed 
as part of the self-financing settlement. 
 

RTB receipts not utilised within three years have to be repaid to Government with 
interest. In order to retain any receipts within Norwich, the October meeting of 
cabinet will be considering a report to allow the council to grant fund local Registered 
Providers in addition to supporting our own new build programme. 
 
Whilst the delivery of 17 replacement homes has been modest to date the Council 
will take handover of an additional 14 social rented dwellings in 2016 at the Brazen 
Gate site.  It has recently secured planning permission, and will move shortly to 
delivery over the next few years, for the following schemes as well: 
 

• 172 new homes on Three Score of which 48 will be for social rent; 

Page 30 of 48



   
 
 

• 10 social rented flats on Hansard Close; and 
• 2 social rented family houses at Riley Close. 

 
In addition there is an application awaiting consideration by planning committee in 
October for 105 dwellings at Goldsmith Street which, if approved, would move swiftly 
to delivery. The council secured an uplift in our HRA borrowing cap of £6.8m through 
the government’s Local Growth Fund to support delivery of this site, although this 
means we are unable to use RTB replacement receipts on this element. 
 
Following the emergency budget the government’s priorities for social housing are to 
reduce the budget deficit and to encourage home ownership. To this end four policy 
‘reforms’ are planned in the next couple of years which will further have an impact on 
the council’s ability to provide replacement homes: 
 

1% rent reduction for all social tenants from 2016/17 for four years, despite 
only agreeing a ten year settlement of rent increasing of the Consumer Prices 
Index plus 1% in 2015/16. The effect of this is a significant cut in income to 
the thirty year Housing Revenue Account business plan which will have 
repercussions for the maintenance and improvement of tenant’s homes as 
well as the council’s new build ambitions. 

 
Pay to stay. It is proposed that all council tenant households earning over 
£30,000 per year will have to pay an affordable rent as opposed to a social 
housing rent. Nationally on average this will be an additional £35 to £40 per 
week with the additional rent pooled by central Government. 
 
Sale of high value voids. The government is proposing that all local 
authorities with housing stock should support the cost of extending the right to 
buy to housing association tenants by selling high value voids. The detail is 
still being worked through but the final legislation will undoubtedly result in 
stock and income loss for all authorities as well as reduced capital for our own 
new build programme. 
 
Fixed term tenancies. Proposals are expected in the housing bill due in 
autumn to end lifetime secure tenancies for all new tenants. Tenants will be 
offered a fixed term tenancy, possibly 5 years, at the end of which a review 
will be carried by the council to assess the need for the accommodation 
tenants currently occupy. It is thought the review will cover current income / 
behaviour and suitability of the property for the household (i.e. is it under/over 
occupied.) 
 
The Conservatives claim that they have a good record on building affordable 
housing, but I have to disagree. Nationally it is said that social homebuilding is 
at its lowest for over two decades and they have failed to replace homes one 
for one through the Right to Buy, only replacing one for every nine sold. 
 
The Conservatives said they would “get Britain building”.  However, David 
Cameron has led the government that built the fewest homes in peacetime 
history since the 1920s when David Lloyd George was Prime Minister. 
 
This is quite simply not acceptable.” 
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Question 11 
 

Councillor Ryan asked the cabinet member for fairness and equality: 
“Norwich Living Wage week will shortly begin once again. Can the Cabinet Member 
for Fairness and Equality comment on the support and assistance provided by the 
council to the successful Norwich Living Wage Group and the opportunities for 
members of the public and other organisations to become involved in the activities 
being organised?” 
 
Councillor Thomas (Va), cabinet member for fairness and equality’s response:  
“The Living Wage is a wage that pays enough for workers to have the opportunities 
and choices necessary to properly participate in society. It is higher than the national 
minimum wage. The current UK Living Wage is £7.85 per hour (outside of London) 
whereas the national minimum wage for those over 21 is £6.50. The Living Wage 
rate for 2015 will be announced on Monday 2 November. 
 
Receiving the Living Wage does not mean living a life of luxury. It means earning 
enough to make sure people can feed their children the recommended five-a-day of 
fresh fruit and vegetables. It means being able to afford to pay for a TV licence and 
other bills. And it means earning enough to be able to put aside a little money for a 
rainy day.  
 
Living Wage Norwich was formed in 2014 to campaign to help make Norwich a city 
where everyone in work receives a Living Wage and to promote the benefits of a 
living wage. The group draws its supporters from all sectors including employers, 
trade unions and churches. 
Last year the city council organised and led a successful programme of events 
around the city for living wage Week. This involved close co-operation with Norwich 
Living wage group, employers and trade unions. 
In order to support its work the city council provided a community grant to help the 
group establish and cover its costs. 
A similar programme of events will be held in Living Wage week in November, and 
discussions are progressing with Living Wage Norwich and other organisations to 
develop a programme of events that will highlight the value and benefits of a living 
wage.” 
 

Question 12 
Councillor Maxwell asked the cabinet member for housing and wellbeing: 
“Can the cabinet member for housing and wellbeing update council on the 
successes and achievements delivered by the HandyVan scheme, launched in 
January?” 
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Councillor Harris, cabinet member for housing and wellbeing’s response: 
“Late last year the city council secured funding through Norfolk County Council’s 
strong and wellbeing fund to deliver a handyperson service for the over 65s.  The 
scheme is designed to deliver small repairs and ‘odd jobs’ around the home for older 
or vulnerable people who may find it difficult to carry out these jobs for themselves.  
Cotman Housing Association was selected through a tender process to deliver the 
handyperson service and the service started in January of this year. 
Since the service started the Handyvan has completed 222 jobs at people’s homes, 
179 of which were grant funded for people in receipt of council tax reduction.  43 jobs 
were for people paying for the service generating £852 worth of income which is 
recycled back into the scheme. 
On average people can expect the Handyvan to be at their homes in less than 2 
weeks of initial contact. Works are categorized and prioritised with things that most 
affect someone’s living conditions or safety being dealt with the quickest. 
Seventy satisfaction questionnaires have been returned to date and the feedback 
has been exceptionally positive: 

• All respondents have said that the works were carried out to a good standard; 
• 85% of respondents found the service to be “excellent” and 11% found the 

service to be “good”; 
• 97% of users would use the service again and also 97% would recommend 

the service; and 
• The vast majority of respondents feel happier, more secure and can move 

around more easily in their homes. They have stated they can now manage 
their day to day tasks and also they now know where to go if they need help.” 
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Report to  Council Item 

 24 November  2015 

7 Report of Executive head of regeneration and development 
Subject Greater Norwich Growth Programme 2016-7 

 

Purpose 
 
To consider the greater Norwich growth programme 2016-7 and the inclusion of the 
city council projects in the draft capital programme for 2016-7 which will be 
submitted to cabinet and council for approval in February 2016. 
 
Recommendations 
 
To approve: 
 

1) the projects recommended for inclusion in the 2016-7 Annual Growth Programme 
and commit £2.52m from the pooled Infrastructure Investment Fund towards these 
projects; 
 

2) in principle projects (brought forward in the 2016-7 business plans) for inclusion in 
the 2017-8 Growth Programme and commit in principle £1,025m from the pooled 
Infrastructure Investment Fund towards these projects; and 
 

3) the inclusion of the city council projects in the draft 2016-7 capital programme.  

 
Corporate and service priorities 
 
The report helps to meet the corporate priority prosperous city. 
 
Financial implications 
 
The council agreed in February 2014 to pool CIL income (not including the 
neighbourhood funding and administrative funding elements (i.e. excluding 20% or 
30% depending on whether there is a neighbourhood plan) to form an Infrastructure 
Investment Fund. 
 
The total Infrastructure Investment Fund and commitments to date and proposed are set 
out in the Table 1 below. 
 
£900K for 2016-7 from the pooled fund is proposed to be allocated for projects in 
Norwich. £500,000 is proposed to be allocated to county council capital projects in 
the city; £400,000 is proposed to be allocated for city council capital projects. This 
needs to be included in the capital programme. 
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Table 1: CIL income 
 
 2013-4 2014-5 2015-6 2016-7 2017-8 2018-9 2019-20 

(£) 

Existing Growth 
Programme 
commitments*  

 155,000 1,086,000 730,000 105,000 1,605,000 415,000 

Annual pooled 
fund income** 

55,699 850,818 1,962,367 5,657,184    

Surplus/Deficit 55,699 695,629 876,587 4,927,184    

Cumulative 
pooled funding 
position 

55,699 751,328 1,627,915 6,555,099    

*  revised to reflect actual spend and re-profiling 
** actual (13-4 and 14-5) and projection (15-6 onwards) 
 
 
Ward/s: All 
 
Cabinet member: Councillor Waters - leader of the council. 
 
Contact officers 
 
Gwyn Jones, city growth and development manager   01603 212364 
 
Background documents: 
 
None 
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Background 
 
1. In March 2014, council approved the Greater Norwich Growth Board (GNGB) 

agreement and constitution. Council also agreed to pool its CIL income (not 
including the neighbourhood element or the proportion retained to cover its 
administrative costs) across greater Norwich in an Infrastructure Investment Fund. 
Delivery of the infrastructure programme is vital to keep planned housing and jobs 
growth on track. 
 

2. In July 2015 cabinet and council considered the draft Norwich Business 
plan for 2016-7 (setting out infrastructure projects for Norwich to be 
funded from the pooled Infrastructure Investment Fund) and recommended that it be 
presented to GNGB for inclusion in the greater Norwich growth programme. 

 
3. On 24 September 2015, the GNGB approved the Greater Norwich growth programme 

2016-7 and this was in turn considered by cabinet in October 2015. Cabinet agreed 
that it be recommended to council for approval.  

  
Proposed 2016-7 Annual Growth Programme 
 
4. The proposed Annual Growth Programme is formed from project information provided 

in the three Annual Business Plans. The draft Growth Programme has been 
developed so that projects put forward for inclusion:  

a) benefit the growing community and/or the wider economy of the Greater 
Norwich area; 
 

b) have investigated and secured appropriate match funding (where available); 
 

c) are deliverable (either in whole or in part) during 2016-7; and 
 

d) have been identified as strategic priorities by the relevant working groups and 
governance structures. 
 

5. Tables 2 and 3 list the projects promoted in the Annual Business Plans and detail 
those recommended to be endorsed for inclusion in the proposed 2016-7 Growth 
Programme and those recommended to be endorsed in-principle for subsequent 
years. Table 4 shows projects recommended to be endorsed for inclusion in the 2016-
7 Growth Programme, however these projects do not require funding from the 
Infrastructure Investment Fund in 2016-7. A summary of all projects can be found in 
Appendix 1. 
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Table 2:  Projects proposed for inclusion/funding in 2016-7 
 
Scheme 
 

Recommendation 

Diamond Centre – £1m 
loan funding 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme – subject to exploration and 
finalisation of borrowing terms etc. 
 

St Faiths to Airport Industrial 
Estate link road - £500k 
(16/17) and £500k (17/18) 
 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 and 17-8 
Growth Programme – subject to outcome of 
current feasibility work. 
 

Chartwell Road/Denton 
Road to School Lane 
Toucan Crossing £120k 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Programme 

Golden Ball St – (up to)  
£500k 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme – subject to detailed costings 
work and exploration of private sector funding 
opportunities. 
    

Heathgate Pink Pedalway- 
£150k  
 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme. 
 

Carrow Bridge to Deal 
Ground cycle path - £100k 
 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme. 

Colney River Crossing - 
£150k 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme. 

  
  

  
  

Table 3: Endorsed in-principle, subject to further work 
 
Scheme 
 

Recommendation 

Long Stratton Sports Hub - 
£500k  
 

Endorse in-principle for inclusion in 17-8 
Growth Programme – subject to additional 
funding becoming available and further site 
planning 
 

Castle Gardens - £150k Endorse in-principle for inclusion in 17-8 
Growth Programme – subject to securing 
additional funding 
 

Wensum Strategy Phase 1 - 
£200k 

Endorse in-principle for inclusion in 17-8 and 
18-9 – subject to further scheme development 
via the Wensum Strategy.  
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Marriott's Way Phase 3 - 
£365k 

Endorse in-principle for inclusion in 17-8 and 
18-9  – subject to further scheme 
development via the Marriott’s Way Strategy 
 

 
 

 Table 4: Strategic projects supported by borrowing 
 
Scheme 
 

Recommendation 

Northern Distributor Road - 
£40m 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme. First call on pooled CIL 
Infrastructure Investment Fund anticipated 
2017-8. 
 

Long Stratton Bypass - 
£10m 

Endorse for inclusion in 16-7 Growth 
Programme. Reaffirm commitment to use 
borrowing powers to ensure timely delivery.  
Further work on phasing and timing to be 
undertaken 
 

The GNGB has access to a further £10m of borrowing via the City Deal.  
These funds may be used for a range of infrastructure projects, including 
transportation infrastructure in the city centre. 
 

 

  
 Commentary 

 
6.  Of the 13 projects proposed in the Annual Business Plans two projects, Long 

Stratton Sports Hub and Castle Gardens, are recommended to be endorsed 
in-principle for inclusion, in the 17-8 Growth Programme subject to further work 
and clarification.  A further two projects, Wensum Strategy phase 1 and 
Marriott’s Way are also recommended to be endorsed in-principle for inclusion 
in the 17-8 Growth Programme, however, this is subject to additional scheme 
development work being carried out. One project, Yare & Wensum Links, is not 
recommended for inclusion in the Growth Programme at this time.   Whilst the 
project was included in the city council’s business plan, South Norfolk had not 
included the elements of the route in their area within their plan. As a 
consequence it would be preferable for the project to be developed at a future 
date so that it covers the whole link across both districts. The project was 
therefore not supported at this time, 
  

7.  The Diamond Centre is recommended to be endorsed for inclusion in the 16-7 
Growth Programme to receive a £1m loan from the pooled fund. However until 
the work to clearly identify the funding and financing package is complete a 
profile cannot be confirmed in the Growth Programme. 
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8.  The proposed 2016-7 Growth Programme includes a number of transport 
projects which if endorsed will be incorporated into the overall NATS delivery 
programme which also includes City Cycle Ambition Grant and LGF funded 
projects. 
 

9.  It is recommended that the 2016-7 Annual Growth Programme as shown in 
Table 2 and pooled funding support of £2,520,000 is endorsed.     
 

10.  It is also recommended that the four projects deferred to commence in 17-8 (as 
shown in Table 3) are endorsed in-principle with pooled funding support of up to 
£1,025,000. Final endorsement will be subject to the completion of additional 
scheme development work and reconsideration in line with the rest of the 
infrastructure programme. 
 

11.  It is recommended that the projects shown in Table 4 are endorsed for inclusion 
in the 2016-7 Growth Programme, however these projects will have no call on 
the pooled Infrastructure Investment Fund in 2016-7. 
 

12.  Table 5 sets out the cost profile of the projects recommended for inclusion in the 
Growth Programme to receive direct funding from the pooled funds.  An 
indication of the cumulative position to 2020 including existing and proposed 
commitments shows that there is a projected pooled Infrastructure Investment 
Fund balance of £24.1m that is available to directly fund other future projects 
and to support the financing of projects where borrowing may be required. 
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Table 5. 
Proposed Annual Growth Programme for 2016/17  

  

 
                  

                    
 Directly funded Projects     13/14 14/15 15/16 16/17 17/18 18/19 19/20 

  
Total Cost 

(£,000) 
Pooled 
funding                 

Diamond Centre 2,400 1,000       1,000       
St Faiths to Airport Ind. Estate link 1,000 1,000       500 500     
Long Stratton Sports Hub 2,545 500         500     
Chartwell Road/Denton Rd Toucan Crossing  120 120    120    
Golden Ball St 3,000 500       500       
Heathgate 250 150       150       
Carrow to Deal Ground 350 100       100       
Colney River Crossing 401 150       150       
Castle Gardens 1338 150       0 150     
Marriott's Way Phase 3 365 365         275 90   
Wensum Strategy Phase 1 410 200         100 100   

          16/17 AGP Commitments 12,059 4,115 
   

2,520 1,525 190 
 Existing AGP commitments (14/15 & 15/16) 

  
0 155 1,086 730 105 1,605 415 

CIL income (actual and projected) 
  

56 851 1,962 5,657 7,708 7,993 8,208 

          Cumulative Surplus     56 751 1,628 4,035 10,113 16,311 24,104 

          Project funded by supported borrowing                   
Northern Distributor Road 178,450 138,450       22,320 16,680 1,000   
Long Stratton Bypass 20,000 10,000       5,000 5,000     
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13. Details of projects included in the 2016-7 growth programme are set out in 
appendix 1. 

 
14. The Norwich projects included in the growth programme differ slightly from 

those originally included in the 2016-7 business plan. Golden Ball Street, 
Heathgate, Carrow to Deal Ground and Colney Crossing are approved, as 
proposed, for 2016-7. The following projects were approved in principle for 
2017-8: 
• Wensum Strategy- project approved in principle for 2017-8, following 

completion of Wensum Strategy itself) 
• Marriotts Way) approved in principle in 2017-8 programme once strategy 
• completed 
• Castle Gardens- recommended for 2017-8 to tie in with HLF bid timing 
• Wensum- Yare valley link- was not supported at this stage due 

incomplete nature of project without South Norfolk element 

 
15. The total value of pooled funding for projects in Norwich for 2016-7 will be 

£900K. The following schemes need to be included in the council’s capital 
programme for 2016-7:  
• Heathgate (£150K) 
• Carrow to Deal Ground (£100K) 
• Colney Crossing (£150K) 

TOTAL £400K 

 
16. The following capital scheme will be promoted by the County Council in the 

City Council area in 2016-7: 
• Golden Ball Street - £500K 

 
17. It should be noted that the risk of cost recovery for preparatory work (i.e. 

revenue funding for feasibility work for schemes which for any reason do not 
progress to delivery) lies with the scheme promoter. 
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APPENDIX 1. 
Greater Norwich Growth Programme projects 
 
 
Area Wide: 
The Norwich Area Transportation Strategy (NATS) sets out a programme of 
improvements to the transport networks.  In the 15-6 business plan a 5 year 
programme of NATS measures to facilitate planned growth supported by Local 
Growth Fund and Pooled CIL was approved in principle.  This programme has 
been expanded as a result of a further successful bid for Local Growth Fund and 
the Announcement of the second round of cycle city ambition grant funding.  
 
NDR 
All 3 business plans recognise the importance of the NDR in supporting the 
planned growth of the Area.  The NDR is identified in the JCS as a requirement of 
the growth strategy and a key element NATS.  The NDR has secured its 
development consent order and DTF funding has been confirmed.  The Growth 
Board Partners have agreed to use up to £40m of pooled CIL to support delivery of 
the NDR.  The NDR is planned to commence late 2015.   
 
Broadland: 
Sprowston Diamond Centre 
Redevelopment of a former school building for community uses. Sprowston 
Neighbourhood Plan has identified a lack of community facilities. The continued 
development will create more new facilities and a sports hall in Sprowston, offering 
several function rooms.  The project is estimated to cost £2.4m and £1.4m of these 
is being sought from various funding sources. £1m is proposed for forward funding 
from the pooled fund in 2016-7, subject to the development of an appropriate loan 
agreement with Sprowston Town Council setting out terms and repayments. 
 
St Faiths Rd to Airport Transport Link  
Link Road and Cycle Links between St Faiths Rd and Airport Industrial Estate 
(AIE) will join the existing employment area with the growth triangle providing 
connectivity between residential and employment areas.  The part of the link 
between St Faiths Road and the edge of the Airport Industrial Estate will be 
delivered through the development of proposed AAP allocation GT15: Land North 
of Repton Avenue. The final section of the link to Hurricane Way will need to be 
delivered through the combined intervention of Norwich City Council, Broadland 
District Council, Norfolk County Council and the Estate Manager NPS.  Feasibility 
work is underway   
Chartwell Road/Denton Road to School Lane Toucan Crossing  
This project was given approval in principle as part of the 5 year programme of 
Norwich Area Transportation Strategy projects approved in the 2015-6 Growth 
Programme. However, additional funding awarded through the City Cycle Ambition 
Grant allowed an improved Blue Pedalway scheme with an amended route and 
requirement for a Toucan Crossing between St Clement’s Hill and Spixworth 
Road. The funding for this project has been re-allocated to the new crossing but 
the Denton Road to School Lane crossing remains of local importance and is 
therefore put forward for replacement funding in the 16-7 Growth Programme. 
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Norwich City: 
Golden Ball St / Westlegate, Norwich  
This scheme build on the traffic improvements realised as part of the Chapelfield 
North scheme and is an important element of the City Centre NATS measures that 
will provide a more attractive environment for pedestrians and cyclists.  Additional 
funding of £500k is being sought to enhance the quality of public realm in 
Westlegate and All Saints Green.  
 
River Wensum Parkway (City and SNDC) 
Enhancements to the strategic green link network between the River Wensum and 
Ber Street/Thorn Lane. This will include improvements to the wooded ridge path 
between Thorn Lane and Carrow Hill, measures to improve access to the link for 
pedestrians on King Street close to the southern Boom Tower, and enhancement 
of the setting of the Boom Towers and City Walls between the river and Ber Street 
including some repairs and tree work. 
 
Cycle routes - Carrow Bridge to Deal Ground riverside path  
Delivery of a short section of cycle / footway on north bank of the River Wensum. 
This will provide a key ‘missing link’ in the route between Norwich city centre / rail 
station and Whitlingham Country Park, which is also needed to serve several 
planned new developments in the area. 
 
Colney river crossing (NRP to Threescore) 
Improvements to the existing right of way, including a new footbridge across the 
River Yare and improvements to the existing footpaths will improve linkages 
between housing at Three Score and the Norwich Research Park.  This is part of a 
wider project of improvements to green space in Bowthorpe associated with the 
development of Three Score. The river crossing and footpath improvements would 
provide a direct link between housing in Bowthorpe, the Bowthorpe Southern Park 
and the major employment locations at the NRP and the Norfolk and Norwich 
University Hospital. 
 
Marriotts Way Phase 3 
Work to make the section of Marriott’s Way within the Norwich urban area more 
usable and attractive for commuter and leisure cycling and walking through: 
1. Barn Road entrance public realm improvements 
2. Mile Cross Road access improvements 
3. Sloughbottom Park – Andersons Meadow path improvements 
4. Hellesdon Road – Sloughbottom Park surfacing enhancements 
5. Access improvements to Burnet Road (Sweetbriar industrial estate) 
 
Heathgate - Pink Pedalway 
The construction of a 3m wide lit cycling and walking path between Heathgate and 
Gurney Road at the junction with Britannia Road. 
 
Castle Gardens 
Comprehensive restoration of Castle Gardens and improvements to Castle Green 
to complement the planned refurbishment of the interior exhibition spaces within 
the Castle. 
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South Norfolk: 
Long Stratton Bypass 
The project consists of a bypass to Long Stratton, at least two roundabouts, an 
improvement to Hempnall crossroads and village centre enhancement measures. 
A planning application is currently being worked up for the development including 
the bypass, its junctions and Hempnall crossroads improvements.  Current 
estimates put the cost of these schemes at about £20m. This will be refined 
through the application process. 
 
NATS 
In addition South Norfolk Council’s business plan identifies B1172 bus/cycle 
improvements, Pink Pedalway extension (B1172) and bus priority at the 
Harford A47 junction.  These projects have been given approval in principle as 
part of the 5 year programme of Norwich Area Transportation Strategy projects 
approved in the 2015-6 Growth Programme.   
 
Long Stratton Sports Hub & pitch improvements 
The project aims to bring together a number of facility-providing partners (South 
Norfolk Council, Long Stratton High School and Long Stratton Parish Council) to 
improve the sport and leisure facility stock in the village in anticipation of significant 
housing growth. It will create a new sport and leisure ‘Hub’ across three adjacent 
sites and provide new and enhanced facilities that are fit for purpose and better 
suited to the current and future facility needs of local residents 
 
Wymondham High Extension 
Expansion of the existing high school to provide capacity for planned growth.  The 
first phase of expansion is expected to cost approximately £1m and will commence 
in 15-6 and a planning application for the classroom block extension has been 
submitted. The project is funded from S106 contributions.   
 
Hethersett Primary  
Provision of a new primary school to serve the consented housing growth.  
Discussions are being held with existing local schools about school organisation 
within the context of growth.  The project is identified for delivery in 16-7 with a 
cost of £5.1m.  The project is funded from a combination of S106 and Children’s 
Services mainstream public funding sources.   
 
Brooke Primary Relocation 
Relocation and expansion of the existing primary school.  Land acquisition is in 
progress.  The project has an estimated cost of £4.5m with delivery programmed 
to commence 16-7.  The project of fully funded from Children’s Services 
mainstream public funding sources to address condition.   
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Integrated impact assessment 
 

 

Report author to complete  

Committee: Council 
Committee date: November 2015 
Head of service: Andy Watt 
Report subject: Greater Norwich growth programme 2016-7 
Date assessed: 12 October 2015 
Description:  To approve the projects in the Greater Norwich Annual Growth programme for 2016-7  

 
 

Economic  
(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate) Neutral Positive Negative Comments 

Finance (value for money)    CIL income will allow delivery of projects in Norwich 

Other departments and services 
e.g. office facilities, customer 
contact 

         

ICT services          

Economic development    CIL projects eg transportation and public realm make Norwich more 
attractive for investors 

Financial inclusion    Proposes support for transportation projects which include priority 
for non- car modes 
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Social 
(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate) Neutral Positive Negative Comments 

Safeguarding children and adults          

S17 crime and disorder act 1998         
Human Rights Act 1998           
Health and well being     Projects promote active lifestyles 

Equality and diversity 
(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate) Neutral Positive Negative Comments 

Relations between groups 
(cohesion)               

Eliminating discrimination & 
harassment           

Advancing equality of opportunity          
Environmental 
(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate) Neutral Positive Negative Comments 

Transportation        Projects will improve transportation in Norwich  
Natural and built environment    Projects provide for improvements to strategic open space 
Waste minimisation & resource 
use     

Pollution    Sustainable transport projects will provide potential to reduce 
pollution through reduced car use. 

Sustainable procurement          

Energy and climate change    Sustainable transport projects will provide potential to reduce energy 
consumption through reduced car use. 

(Please add an ‘x’ as appropriate) Neutral Positive Negative Comments 

Risk management          
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Recommendations from impact assessment  

Positive  

The projects proposed will improve the quality of the environment and provide benefits for local people. 

Negative 

 

Neutral 

     

Issues  
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